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A century ago there were no professional park inter
preters in the modern Tilden mold; there were precious 
few parks. The few interpreters were called natural
ists, trail guides, teachers, or transcendentalists. 
One man, little known today, was instrumental in reshap
ing interpretation into the profession it is today: 
Enos Mills. 

By the time he was nineteen years of age, in 1889, Mills 
had already spent several winters in Butte, Montana. He 
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devoured the city's impressive library to compensate for 
only a few years of formal schooling, and worked the 
mines to earn enough money so he could spend the summers 
exploring the wonders of the Rockies and guide climbers 
up Long's Peak and into the magnificent splendors of the 
Colorado Mountains. This teenager was enthralled by na
ture. An instinctive interpreter, Mills was overwhelmed 
by curiosity and wonder. Then, a fire at the copper 
mines in Butte changed Mills' life forever. He was 
uninjured, but also suddenly unemployed and California 
beckoned. 

Mills had never seen the ocean and was totally absorbed 
by the assortment of unusual creatures, vegetation, and 
minerals at the water's edge along the deserted sandy 
beach near San Francisco. He picked up one, then an
other, and another. His quick examination yielded few 
answers, but a myriad of questions. He wanted informa
tion about his discoveries, but he was nearly alone on 
that wintry beach. The only other person, visible at 
some distance, was a tall, lean stranger in his fifties. 
The lad approached the bearded gentleman and began 
pouring out his enthusiastic questions, and insights, 
seeking to quench his thirst for understanding. 

The lad's insatiable curiosity, keen observations, and 
youthful effervescence reminded the older man of his own 
early days afoot in the land. He invited Mills to his 
home. The older gentleman was John Muir, an instinctive 
interpreter whose strongest weapons were his pen and his 
Sierra Club. A life-long friendship grew from this 
chance meeting and with Muir as his mentor, Mills would 
become a key force in establishing parks, the National 
Park Service, and the profession of interpretation. 

At 19, Mills was eager and excitable, but lacked direc
tion. Muir recognized Mills as a potential crusader for 
wilderness, and helped him discover ways to channel his 
abundant energy and polish his talents. Muir encouraged 
Mills to observe, write, and speak out. Muir believed 
that his own life exemplified his advice to observe and 
to write, but he was reluctant to take to the lecture 
circuit. He shunned crowds, although he felt at ease on 
a one-to-one basis with John Burroughs or Theodore 
Roosevelt. He could speak eloquently in private, but he 
avoided public speaking engagements. In this respect, he 
felt he had failed his cherished cause. He urged Mills 
to polish his public speaking talents and seek every 
opportunity to speak out on behalf of the trees and 
wilderness, which have no voice. 

With his respected mentor helping point the way, Enos 
Mills committed all his energies to a career, a crusade 
that would outshine that of his teacher. Mills became 
a totally committed Renaissance man and a visionary. 
His fifteen books and hundreds of articles drew people 
closer to nature. He shared his incredible experiences 
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and insights, and pleaded for preserving wild places. 
Hailed as the "Father of the Rocky Mountain National 
Park." He lobbied, spoke, and wrote urging the creation 
of many other parks. He voiced his fears about the 
long-range effects of industrial pollution, stressed 
ecological principles in understanding the relation of 
people and nature, and warned of future bear problems in 
Yellowstone due to the garbage dump policies. Mills saw 
the signs of an increasing population, the soaring pres
sures to commercialize wilderness resources for profit, 
and a continuing isolation of people into city environ
ments far away from forests, mountains, fresh streams 
and wildlife. To understand their place on this planet, 
people would need interpreters, so Mills began formula
ting a profession of interpretation. 

Enos Mills conducted over 250 guided hikes to the summit 
of Long's Peak. He was aware that besides meeting his 
responsibility to get his visitors safely to their des
tination and back, he was also able to get them excited 
about nature. All along the strenuous climb he provided 
information and stimulating insights about the geology, 
life zones, wildlife, and other features. 

He began to reflect on this interpretive talent and the 
qualities that made it effective. The demands for his 
guide services were too great for one person to fill. 
As Muir had inspired him, so he, in turn, would inspire 
and instruct many others. With ideas borrowed from 
Muir, Liberty Hyde Bailey, and others, Mills began fil
ling the need for a profession of interpretation. Mills 
began teaching interpreters, outlining goals and prin
ciples of conduct for the profession of interpretation, 
and setting its standards high above those of informa-
tionalists, educators, or "mere" trail guides. 

Enos Mills wrote, relevant to this work: 
A few people, for years, have practiced nature guiding 
(interpretation) occasionally. It has made good, and it 
has a place in national life . . . it need not be con
fined to national parks. There might well be inter
preters in every locality of the land. City parks and 
the wild places near cities are available to thousands 
of people and are excellent places for the cultural and 
inspiring excursions with interpreters. 'Ere long, in
terpreting will be an occupation of honor and distinc
tion. May the tribe increase! 

Early in the 1900s, Mills instituted his "Trail School" 
at his lodge near the base of Long's Peak. There he 
practiced interpretation and trained new interpreters in 
the profession. In 1917, two of his best students, 
Esther and Elizabeth Burnell, became the first Govern
ment-licensed interpreters in a national park. They 
worked for hotels, but were tested and authorized by the 
National Park Service to perform interpretive activities 
in Rocky Mountain National Park. 
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With his strong ties to national parks, and his repeated 
lobbying to create a cabinet level Office of Parks and 
Recreation, Mills was a natural participant in the com
mittee formed to draft the Organic Act of 1916, which 
created the National Park Service. One might think that 
Mills would have been the logical choice to lead the 
interpretation movement in the new National Park Ser
vice. There were no stronger crusaders for the parks 
idea than Enos Mills and Director Stephen Mather. Nor 
did Mather have a more formidable enemy than Mills. The 
issue: concessions. Mills disapproved of Mather's 
concession policies, and attacked the Director in the 
press and in the courts, alleging violations of anti
trust laws. Just when interpretation was being launched 
in the parks, Mills found himself as a persona non grata 
in National Park Service circles. Mills' sudden death 
in 1922, at the height of the controversy, left a nega
tive image of Mills in the minds of many park supporters 
who quickly forgot Mills' incredible contributions to 
the park movement and the profession of interpretation. 

Mather had turned to fellow Californians, Professor Loye 
Miller and Dr. Harold Bryant to begin educational ac
tivities in Yosemite in 1920. That same year, Horace 
Albright hired Milton Skinner as the first naturalist at 
Yellowstone. Miller and Bryant were academic educators 
and the trend toward hiring scholars and professors 
shifted much of the focus of interpretation for the next 
two generations. Muir and Mills seemed to take a back 
seat as many "interpretive" efforts stressed informa
tion, not inspiration, and listed classifications, 
rather than biographies. There were many individual 
interpreters, many styles, many exceptions, but much of 
the fire of Muir and Mills had been dimmed--until 1957. 

With Freeman Tilden's monumental little book, Muir and 
Mills were slowly reincarnated as newly discovered 
heroes of the profession. It is unknown whether Tilden 
ever met, or even read, Enos Mills, but their personal 
visions of interpretation were almost identical. 

According to both Tilden and Mills, the best interpreta
tion comes from the heart and is laced with imagina
tion, creativity, inspiration, revelation, and personal 
commitment. But unlike Freeman Tilden, Enos Mills did 
not write one definitive book on the principles of the 
profession. He mixed them into his narrative tales in 
several books. In Adventures of a Nature Guide (1920), 
he summarized his philosophy in several chapters devoted 
to the profession: 

A nature guide (interpreter) is not a guide in the ordi
nary sense of the word, and is not a teacher. At all 
times, however, he has been rightfully associated with 
information and some form of education. But nature 
guiding, as we see it, is more inspirational than infor
mational . 
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The aim is to illuminate and reveal the alluring world 
outdoors. 

The interpreter: arouses interest by dealing in big 
principles--not with detached and colorless information. 
He creates more permanent interest in the biography of a 
single tree than in the naming of many trees. 

The interpreter: appreciates the eloquence of silence 
and is skilled in controlling, directing and diverting 
the conversations of members of his party. He is a 
master of the art of suggestion. He is a leader, rather 
than a teacher. 

The interpreter: is at his best when he discusses facts 
so that they appeal to the imagination and to reason, 
gives flesh and blood to cold facts, makes life stories 
of inanimate objects . . . gives biographies, rather 
than classifications. 

Today, travelers along Colorado Highway 7, just south of 
the village of Estes Park, Colorado, will see a tiny log 
cabin dwarfed by massive ponderosa pines and quaking 
aspens. Enos Mills built this cabin in 1884 when he was 
14 years old. This was his home, his retreat. Here, 
his books were written and some of the first profes
sional interpreters were trained. The cabin is full of 
Mills' belongings, part of his library, his journals, 
furniture he crafted, his camera and clothing, letters 
from famous individuals and so much more. Enda Mills 
Kiley welcomes visitors to her father's cabin and shares 
his special perspectives, contributions, and dreams with 
willing listeners. Perhaps this is where the modern 
profession of interpretation emerged. 

Broadening Tilden's Philosophy: 
Fashioning Park Protection 

This year marks the 40th anniversary of Aldo Leopold's 
famous work: A Sand County Almanac and Sketches Here 
and There. Why is this important in a discussion of 
interpretive philosophy? It is because Aldo Leopold was 
a conservation visionary who emphasized that all things 
were inter-related; he also gave us the term "ecological 
conscience" and described how it would teach people 
their true place as dependent members of the biotic 

*The National Parks and Conservation Association was 
founded in 1919 with the active support of the first 
director of the National Park Service, Stephen T 
Mather. A nonprofit, membership organization based in 
Washington, DC, NPCA is the only private group that 
focuses entirely on the protection, improvement, and 
expansion of the National Park System. 

Jean E McKendry 
National Parks and 
Conservation Association* 
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community. A Sand County Almanac revealed Leopold's 
strong belief in the need for a land stewardship ethic. 
Today, we know him only through his writings. 

Nine years later, in 1957, Freeman Tilden defined inter
pretation and gave us six guiding principles in Inter
preting Our Heritage. Like Leopold, he understood the 
significance of relationships. He taught us that inter
pretation is more than the communication of factual 
information; it is rather "an educational activity which 
aims to reveal meanings and relationships . . . ." Ac
cording to Tilden, interpretation aims "to present a 
whole rather than a part.""^ 

Leopold and Tilden have become legendary figures, and 
their combined vision remains powerful for us today: the 
cultural and social environment of people cannot be 
considered separate from their natural environment if 
the integrity of the natural world is to be protected. 
The National Park Service's Organic Act reflects their 
vision. It provides a starting point for understanding 
the influence of Tilden's and Leopold's ideas today. 

The U. S. Congress established the National Park Service 
in 1916 with the mission "to conserve the scenery and 
the natural and historic objects and the wild life 
therein and to provide for the enjoyment of the same in 
such manner and by such means as will leave them unim
paired for the enjoyment of future generations." When 
Congress gave the Park Service this mission, it communi
cated objectives, but no specifics on how to fulfill 
them. Over the years, the vision has remained strong, 
and the means to put it into practice have evolved. 
For example, approaches to resource protection have 
matured as an understanding of ecological concepts, such 
as those that Leopold helped define, have become more 
sophisticated. For example, predators are no longer 
viewed as bad animals, but are appreciated for the role 
they play in maintaining ecological balance. 

In 1963 the Advisory Board on Wildlife Management, under 
the leadership of A Starker Leopold, Aldo's eldest son, 
produced a landmark report on wildlife management that 
reflected this maturing of ecological thought. It 
directed the Park Service to preserve parks actively as 
"vignettes of primitive America." The "Leopold Report" 
was significant for two reasons. It offered guidance on 
how the National Park Service should fulfill its preser
vation mission with some of the most progressive re
source management ideas of the era, and it recognized 
the need for an enhanced research effort in the National 
Park Service. 

In the 1980s, views on resource protection continue to 
change as the role of the national parks in society 
expands. The natural parks are becoming more than 
"vignettes" as they are seen as preserves of biological 
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and genetic diversity. Parks are now recognized as 
important environmental bench marks. They are areas 
against which changes and stresses to the broader en
vironment can be measured and tracked--an early warning 
system for ecosystem health. The widespread effect of 
environmental catastrophes like Bhopal, Chernobyl, and 
worldwide acid rain damage provide a 1980s perspective 
to Leopold's idea of the inter-relatedness of all 
things. National parks and reserves all over the world 
are beginning to serve as a global monitoring network. 
Resource management strategies are changing to reflect 
these views. Only recently has the National Park 
Service begun to plan a strategy to inventory and moni
tor the resources of the National Park System. 

Just as various resource management strategies have 
served the National Park Service mission through the 
years, interpretation (education in the early days) has 
played a critical role in Service actions to fulfill its 
public enjoyment mandate. Interpreters have been cata
lysts for visitor discovery, appreciation, and enjoyment 
of the National Park System. With Interpreting Our 
Heritage, Freeman Tilden provided a progressive, en
lightened philosophical structure to interpretation and 
offered guidance on what interpreters do. 

Despite Tilden's best intentions, there is still vir
tually no consensus among interpretive professionals and 
managers as to what interpretation is and what it ac
complishes. As a result, multiple definitions continue 
to proliferate. While disagreement persists, even over 
the usefulness of the term "interpretation," and inter
preters continue to struggle to articulate who they are, 
their role continues to emerge. 

Perhaps National Park Service interpreters should focus 
less on strictly defining their profession and first 
examine perceptions of visitor enjoyment. Our under
standing of visitor enjoyment in the National Park Sys
tem should be broadened to include Leopold's and Til-
den's vision of the interdependence of all things. We 
can begin by building on the idea that it will be dif
ficult to conserve resources and leave them unimpaired 
for the future without directly enlightening the public 
about resource protection. The integrity of park re
sources is directly related to a quality park exper
ience, and, ultimately, visitor enjoyment. At the same 
time, the National Park Service needs to strive to un
derstand the values and attitudes that visitors bring to 
their park experiences. Resource protection and visitor 
enjoyment cannot proceed together without understanding 
visitors' values and needs and their effect on the re
sources . Interpreters are uniquely qualified to balance 
resource needs with visitor needs. 

Some individuals in the interpretive profession have 
expressed concerns about interpretation's role in 
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resource protection. They argue that visitors do not go 
to parks to get a "doomsday" message, especially since 
they are on vacation. They want to know what to see, 
how to see it, and how long it will take. These at
titudes reflect traditional ideas about public enjoyment 
and certainly do not need to be abandoned. Yet, Nation
al Park Service interpreters can enhance visitor ex
periences within the framework of resource protection. 
The quality of the visitor experience depends on visitor 
awareness of and involvement in resource protection. 

Fifty years ago, interpreters addressed different needs. 
Alfred Runte, author of National Parks: The American 
Experience, explains that in the early years of the 
National Park Service, the concept of "ecology" was not 
well understood. Parks were viewed as distant and 
isolated; their integrity could not be threatened: 

Never before . . . has the challenge of park interpreta
tion been as great, or the need for excellence been more 
pressing. Your predecessors fifty years ago enjoyed a 
dream by comparison. Theirs was an age of boundless 
optimism, nationalism, and supreme faith in the future 
of the United States as a great democracy. Interpret
ers fed the bears, pushed the fire falls, welcomed the 
cars, skated at the ice rinks, danced at the cotillions, 
beamed colored searchlights on the "wonders," all with 
the naive faith that parks, not to mention their visit
ors would remain those special "islands of hope."^ 

Times have changed and the complex challenges to park 
preservation are mirrored in the expectations of inter
pretation. The continuing debate about interpretation's 
role today is not due to any failure on the part of 
interpreters; but demands on the parks continue to 
change and this requires the focus of interpretation to 
change as well. 

Runte refers to Freeman Tilden to provide contemporary 
answers for interpreters. Tilden's first principle 
states that interpretation should "relate what is being 
displayed or described to something within the personal
ity or experience of every visitor present." Tilden's 
fourth principle advocates provocation rather than in
struction. Runte explains that, given the diversity of 
visitors, the key is not to rely exclusively on the 
facts but on "something universally provocative." One 
universally provocative factor is that virtually every 
park is somehow threatened. "Today no form of provoca
tion has greater relevance or crucial importance than 
stimulating the visitor's perception of his responsibil
ity toward--and effect on--the resource."" What is more 
provocative than the idea that parks are threatened? 
Visitors have a responsibility to protect their parks. 

As threats to resources grow in number and in complex
ity, we also need to recognize that the changing social 
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setting will significantly affect interpretive and re
source protection activities. These changes are re
flected in trends such as immigration patterns and ex
panding urban areas. Today, legal immigration annually 
expands our nation's population by 450,000 and the 
majority of the Western populace is now urban. These 
populations will have an increasingly stronger voice in 
decision-making at all levels of government. Future 
decisions about national park protection will hinge on 
the Service's actions to understand the values of these 
new groups and influence their views of the parks. 
Making local communities as well as visitors aware of 
sensitive resource protection issues is the challenge. 

An example of this challenge is the interpretation of 
resource issues in Everglades National Park. It begins 
with the crucial role of water--quantity, quality, rate, 
timing--in supporting the ecosystem. As urban and agri
cultural development edges toward the park, it is pos
sible to see the resulting effects of disturbed water 
flow and water quality in the decline of wading-bird 
populations and altered vegetation patterns. A National 
Audubon Society television special about the Everglades 
focuses on the park's future in the face of overwhelming 
development. The Society poses a provocative question: 
What can be done, close down Miami? In an ideal world, 
perhaps this would be the best answer. In today's 
world, the only answer is that Miami and the Everglades 
must coexist together. 

It is possible to drive from Everglades National Park to 
Miami in about an hour and feel like you have been tran
sported to a different country. The influx of immi
grants from the Caribbean and Latin America is changing 
the face of Florida. National Park Service interpreters 
can make a difference in how well the new American un
derstands the natural and cultural heritage of the na
tional parks and the reasons why these areas have been 
set aside. The National Park Service must make the 
connection between the values of the new residents and 
the values of the National Park System. 

Similar issues affect parks and communities around the 
system. The Park Service must strive for the coexis
tence of visitors and local communities with the parks. 
Interpreters need to explain sensitive resource issues 
and provide an understanding of park protection needs to 
the visitors and local communities. Interpretation is a 
necessary investment in park protection. Through inter
pretation, visitors and local communities can recognize 
the urgent need to act to protect their parks. 

One of the most important roles for interpretation is to 
help visitors establish connections between the parks 
and their own lives: activities away from parks and 
"the inevitable long-range impact of those actions on 
park environments . . . it is not necessary to preach, 
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but merely to keep these questions alive in the minds of 
visitors."' Recognizing the difference between "preach
ing" and "provocation" is important. While preaching 
provides directed answers, provocation asks difficult, 
sometimes unanswerable questions. Yet, questions and, 
ultimately, answers must be pondered in the minds and 
hearts of visitors as they "enjoy" the parks. If inter
pretation is to be relevant in the future, views on 
visitor enjoyment must be integrated with views on re
source protection and preservation. 

Seventy years ago, the National Park Service was given 
its birthright: a visionary mission that established a 
complex relationship between parks and people. Forty 
years ago, Aldo Leopold proposed an ethic for land 
stewardship--an idea that has yet to become firmly 
rooted in our society. In the parks, there is great 
potential to witness a fulfillment of Leopold's vision 
of interdependence, where humans are an integral part of 
the natural and cultural landscape, where communities 
understand and contribute to their stability and ul
timate survival. Thirty years after Interpreting Our 
Heritage, Tilden still provides guidance. We can build 
upon his ideas of wholeness, relationships and provoca
tion as we strive to fulfill the public enjoyment and 
preservation mandate of the National Park Service and 
prepare the national parks for their place in the 21st 
century. Interpreters must become the standard-bearers 
of this vision. 

l.Aldo Leopold, A Sand County Almanac and Sketches Here 
and There (Oxford, 1949). Leopold wrote A Sand County 
Almanac in 1948, the year of his death. 
2.Freeman Tilden, Interpreting Our Heritage (Chapel Hill, 
1977), pp 8, 9. 
3.16 USC sees 1-4. 
4.Alfred Runte, "Interpretation: Directions for the 
Eighties," The Association of National Park Rangers 
Newsletter VIII, no 2 (Summer, 1984), p 8. 
5.Tilden, p 9. 
6.Runte, p 8. 
7.Ibid 

Some Thoughts for Those Who 
Charm and Inform 

The regional chief who invited this contribution won
dered if I had been around long enough to detect changes 
in the mission of Park Service interpretation. If you 
don't count the add-ons and the outreach programs that 
seem to come and go with cyclical regularity, I'm of the 
opinion the basic mission has endured. Admittedly, I've 
never attempted a formal definition, leaving that task 
to minds more richly stocked than mine. Traditionalists 

William C Everhart 
Assistant Director for 
Interpretation, 1968-1970 
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might disagree with Dillon Ripley's statement that the 
purpose of the Smithsonian museums is to popularize 
science and history, but I would agree that's what all 
good museums are trying to do. 

One reason for believing the mission hasn't changed much 
is that the old insights are still valid. After thirty 
years, Interpreting Our Heritage hasn't gone out of 
style. Nor has the message sent by Park Service chief 
naturalist Ansel Hall to "all park educational officers" 
in 1928. Along with other wise comments, Hall urged 
that his field naturalists stimulate the visitor "first 
to want to discover things for himself, and second, to 
see and understand the things at which he looks." 

My impression is that Park Service interpreters have 
concerned themselves less with articulating philosophy 
than with developing the techniques that charm and in
form. And I acknowledge it is the conservationists, not 
our Park Service brethren, who have given the park move
ment its intellectual underpinnings. Hands on manage
ment of a park is not their strong suit, perhaps because 
they are uneasy with approaches that work in practice 
but not in theory. 

A more important matter to deliberate is the quality of 
Park Service interpretation. At the time I signed on in 
the early 1950s, interpreters thought well of their 
handiwork. "We're the leader in this field," they would 
say, and there may have been a modicum of truth to the 
assertion. New to the Service, I went along with the 
prevailing sentiment, for a while. 

Soon Mission 66 was underway. Visitor centers sprang up 
like dandelions. Museums were being produced in assem
bly line fashion. Now the comment was, "They all look 
alike." Halfway through Mission 66, George Hartzog came 
to Jefferson National Expansion Memorial and gave me the 
job of planning the Museum of Westward Expansion. 

We made monthly visits to Eero Saarinen's office in 
Michigan. I liked to slip away to the model room where 
a half dozen scale models of the Gateway Arch, only 
eight feet tall and each of a slightly different con
figuration, were being fine tuned. Eero was searching 
for one which, at 630 feet, would seem to be "springing 
up" from the ground, rather than "squatting down." In a 
corner of the room on a pedestal was a model of the 
Dulles airport terminal. It was a new world for me. 

George and I reached an obvious conclusion, why not have 
Saarinen design the Jefferson National Expansion Memor
ial museum, slated to be the size of a football field? 
Intrigued, Eero accepted. I trust Connie Wirth will not 
be offended by my recital of what happened. In col
laboration with the Saarinen staff we made what I con
sidered a masterful presentation of the idea to Director 
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Wirth. He turned us down flat, saying the Park Service 
already had the best museum designers in the country. 

George and I were crushed. We respected Connie's deep 
loyalty to his people, but we also made a few vows about 
things we would try to achieve if given the chance. It 
took fifteen years before conditions were favorable at 
Jefferson National Expansion Memorial and then an 
architect who had worked for the Saarinen organization 
designed a museum worthy of our original choice. The 
Wirth decision was surprising. Many of the Mission 66 
visitor centers, the work of private architects, were 
outstanding buildings, handsome and welcoming, that 
received national acclaim. 

Out of the Jefferson National Expansion Memorial ex
perience, and one or two others, came the order which 
George issued frequently after he became Director: 
"Shop the competition." The advice was sound, except 
that in the creative field the outcome is never predic
table, no matter the aspirations. I've been associated 
with triumphs and disasters. The Grant Village museum 
in Yellowstone was flawed from the beginning, resisting 
all rescue efforts. Down the road, at Colter Bay in 
Grand Teton, the Indian Arts Museum is a veritable gem. 

My friend, the regional chief, made another provocative 
observation, saying that a person who had been chief of 
interpretation must have learned quite a bit about in
terpretive management. I'm unsure the one inevitably 
follows the other. Management implies the guiding of 
subordinates, and yet, in all my trips to the field I 
don't remember any interpreter asking me how to go about 
improving his operation. I didn't feel slighted, know
ing it is one of the engaging traits of field people 
that they recognize no source of wisdom or experience 
superior to their own. 

After retirement, during my tenure as a visiting profes
sor at Clemson University, students in my interpretation 
classes did seek my advice. Many asked what it took to 
become a Park Service interpreter. I told them there 
were a few essentials. You have to be a genuine en
thusiast, almost impelled to share your knowledge with 
others. You must be able to pump yourself up over the 
life history of a snail or a lock of Lily Langtry's 
hair, and not just for the first group of visitors, 
either. Rather than pronouncing absolute truths, you 
would do better to simply convey your personal taste, 
whatever that may be. 

I suggested those interested in history should view the 
past as high drama, by turns tragic and comic, uplifting 
and harrowing. I gave a lecture on J. Frank Dobie, as a 
role model. Dobie was, of course, the historian-trouba
dour of the Southwest who took Texas with him wherever 
he went. He insisted legend and folklore were proper 
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interests of the profession and did his best ruminating 
while cooking beans over a mesquite wood fire. 

Invited to join the faculty of Cambridge University for 
a year, Dobie protested that his knowledge of American 
history was incomplete, merely an unassorted collection 
of such items as the number of knife duels fought by Jim 
Bowie, the strategy of ghosts guarding Spanish treasure, 
and the music inherent in the yowling of coyotes. 

Dobie relented, did famously at Cambridge and received 
an honorary degree, the Latin inscription reading in 
part, "What he doesn't know about Longhorn cattle isn't 
worth knowing." I told the students that if they under
stood Dobie, or Lewis Thomas, a remarkable success in 
medical practice and in the even more difficult art of 
writing about it, they would be a long way toward under
standing how a good interpreter makes us care for some
thing worth caring about. 

If Dobie could be summoned back, he and I wouldn't be 
unreasonable if this publication asked us to charac
terize a good tour leader. We would settle for a mid
dling good storyteller, the kind who proceeds in a 
leisurely, even aimless fashion, finding an appealing 
side to everything encountered. We wouldn't be heavy 
breathers, demanding the leader first toss his, or her, 
clothes on an old manure pile so as not to spook the 
wildlife. We would require that whenever he used anec
dotes (we would insist on anecdotes) he include those 
telltale bits of description--like a piece of flapping 
shirt tail, Dobie would probably say--that give an epi
sode staying power. 

By and large, I think Park Service tour leaders do quite 
well. Curiously, I've had a dreadful run of bad luck 
with geology walks--or maybe it's because when geolo
gists start talking about layered breccias and lubate 
land forms I start thinking about lunch. 

I've formulated a theory which Marc Sagan agrees with, 
although not in writing. If you loose your concentra
tion in the first five minutes of the walk and begin to 
get that buzzing in your head caused by an overload of 
incomprehensible data, the geology is solid and the 
interpretation feeble. If the presentation was agree
able and the material absorbing and you picked up a few 
points worth retelling to your neighbor, the interpreta
tion was superior but authorities would shake their 
heads over the exactitude of the geology. 

I'm pleased to report my most recent walk at Hopewell 
Village was an admirable one, reinforcing my impression 
that the quality of Park Service interpretation is a 
rising curve. However, as a member of the jury of the 
NPS Design Awards Program last year, I was disappointed 
that so few projects were submitted in the category of 
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Interpretation, far behind those in Design, Preservation 
and Graphics. A breakdown in communications, perhaps. 

Jury members rated the solution devised for the Edgar 
Allan Poe House at Independence one of the best of any 
category. No original Poe furniture remained, and yet 
the Independence interpreters chose not to go the stan
dard route of period furnishing. Instead, one chair 
only was placed in the most important room. In the 
manner of the "Our Town" stage manager the interpreter 
used his, or her, knowledge and imagination to set the 
scene and introduce the characters. 

During a trial period the unorthodox scheme was so suc
cessful the chair was removed, providing once again good 
interpreters are capable of making fresh sense out of 
the old puzzles. It can only occur in the presence of 
enlightened interpretive management. 

Travels with Freeman 

Walter D Dabney 
Chief, Ranger Activities 
Division 

The summer was practically over and it was almost time 
to load up my pickup and head back for my last semester 
at Texas A&M. It had been a tremendous experience as a 
student-trainee (interpreter) in the Old Faithful area 
of Yellowstone. Just before Labor Day I received a 
letter with the prospect of a special assignment with 
the Park Service upon graduation from college. The 
proposed assignment would be about a year in length and 
would involve a great deal of travel. It would be a 
year as a staff assistant to Assistant Director, Harpers 
Ferry Center, but chiefly as an aide to Freeman Tilden, 
senior author for the Park Service. 

The letter went on to say that the person they were 
looking for should preferably be young and unmarried 
because of travel, and someone who intended to make the 
Park Service a career. When they found such a person, 
it would then be possible for Freeman to get to the 
different areas in the system. At the same time it 
would expose a potential career employee not only to the 
ideas and philosophy of Mr. Tilden, but to many park 
areas and their programs and problems. "Was I inter
ested?" That year's assignment is now 17 years past. 
We traveled approximately 30,000 miles from Florida to 
Canada and from Hatteras to San Francisco. In addition 
to our "mission," we spent hours driving down the road 
or sitting in a room at some motel talking. Freeman was 
interested in just about everything and in his pre-Park 
Service careers had written articles and books about 
everything from economics to Utopian experiments. He 
wrote for several magazines including The Saturday 
Evening Post, a number of books, and several plays. 
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I kept a journal the year we were together and tried 
diligently to capture some of the various quotes that 
might reflect Freeman's wit, humor, and wisdom. Some 
examples: 

Knowledge: As you get older and maybe after reaching 
some prominence, people begin to attribute to you know
ledge that you simply do not possess. 

Big Business: You can cannibalize without actually 
eating your fellow man. 

Self Importance: When a man begins to think of himself 
as indispensable, he should ask himself where. 

Interpretation: I've been working with the concepts of 
interpretation for about 25 years, and I still don't 
know what it is, though I've got some ideas, and I've 
written a lot of definitions. But I was never complete
ly satisfied with them. It's something individual, 
something that comes from knowledge and doing, but 
you've got to feel it. It's not just relating facts, 
but making facts live and tell a story. 

Park-education: We should expand our emphasis on educa
tion. Our parks are the greatest natural classrooms 
available. We must use them to teach people the basics 
of ecology. We've been doing this for a long time but 
we've got to do it on a better and on a bigger scale. 

Religion: I have to believe that some power started the 
cosmos. My finite mind cannot believe anything else. 
If you want to give this power the name "God" then I 
believe in God. I guess that makes me religious. 

Life after Death: I don't concern myself with life 
after death. It's none of my business. I'll find out 
when I get there and not before. It would be nice if 
some part of you went on living, after your physical 
body is gone, especially if you were able to retain your 
knowledge and recollection of life. If you continue to 
learn and broaden yourself. 

I believe as Socrates did in 600 B.C. He hoped there 
was life after death. He could meet and talk to some of 
the old heroes. 

Who knows. 

I hope so. 

"What were you guys suppose to be doing?" I've been 
asked many times. In addition to carrying Freeman's 
typewriter and suitcase, driving, making reservations 
and completing vouchers (with the amazing assistance of 
Gazella Jones), I had an assigned responsibility of 
providing interpretation program observations to Harpers 
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Ferry Center. Lots of reports were sent back reflecting 
park needs for museum, exhibit, publication, or audio 
visual assistance. What was working well in the field 
and what wasn't. 

Freeman spent his time writing, talking to park staffs, 
and teaching. The "environmental crisis" was the grow
ing issue of the day. Director Hartzog had asked that 
Tilden provide some realistic guidance as to what the 
National Park Service role could and should be in deal
ing with environmental issues. 

Freeman counseled that the agency would have to be some
what restricted in its direct attacks on such areas as 
family planning, big business, additives, etc. The 
problems associated with manufacturing-caused pollution, 
including air and water, were fixable with the "same 
technology that produced them," but with enormous expen
ditures of wealth and a program of lengthy operation. 

In 1970, Freeman sent a memo to George Hartzog, that in 
general terms described our role in this "crisis" and 
indeed in interpretation. After discussing the limita
tions of our role, he offered the following: 

Tiere then, the National Park Service comes to the place 
where we can participate. I see the possibility of such 
a mature development of our interpretive services--a 
program of understanding--as we have never known. I 
conceive of a logical program that will give us large 
stature. It is in the field of morals. But we shall 
not teach morals as such. We use our vast natural and 
historical resources to show what true morals are. We 
do not tell people what they must do, but what they can 
do; not what they must be, but what they can be; and 
thus by working with nature instead of against nature, 
and by following nature's order; with man instead of 
against man. 

What I am saying, indeed, is that the part of the Na
tional Park Service in this time of justifiable alarm 
is: doing exactly what we have been trying to do in our 
activities of interpretation, but enlarging our horizon 
(within our possibilities) to give the word Interpreta
tion a fuller meaning and a greater impact. You say 
well that we can help to answer the question "Who Am I?" 
It can never be answered by knowing the name of a flower 
or the date of a battle. It can begin by being in con
tact with the beauty and mystery of nature, and the 
scene of social struggle. From that contact, inspira
tional in itself, we must develop the appreciation that 
does not speak for itself: "What this means in your 
life." "What are you doing here?" 

I don't need to tell you, George, that when I use the 
word "moral" it is in no narrow or special sense. I 
have always thought of our Service as an institution, 
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more than any other bureau, engaged in a field essen
tially of morality--the aim of man to rise above him
self, and to choose the option of quality rather than 
material superfluity. 

Freeman was 87 and I was 23, the year we spent together. 
We shared a lot of adventures and discussions, got on 
each others nerves at times and became good friends. He 
loved the Park Service more than any other of his vari
ous careers. He really believed in the purpose of the 
agency and felt its employees had made and could con
tinue to make a "moral" difference in the nation. 

Where Do We Go From Here 

Ron Thoman 
Chief of Interpretation 
Cuyahoga Valley National 
Recreation Area 

Should interpretation be changing direction or re-defin
ing its mission for the future? Well, yes and no. 

As society and technology change, so must interpretation 
change. Keeping pace with evolving communication tech
niques, for example, is essential if we are to compete 
in a world increasingly deluged with messages. Keeping 
abreast of shifting demographic patterns and the ethnic 
or age mix of the population is vital to our effective
ness . Appreciation of contemporary social and economic 
concerns and priorities--locally, nationally, and glob
ally- -is equally important; so is awareness of changing 
intellectual, artistic, and cultural trends. Inter
preters must react affirmatively to these kinds of 
changes if they are to understand, serve, and influence 
their audiences in relevant ways. 

On the other hand, the basic and historic mission of 
interpretation should not change. It is as valid today 
as it ever was, maybe even more so. The only change 
needed is to re-focus on and re-dedicate ourselves to 
that mission. Why? Because greater demands placed on 
us by an increasingly complex work place and world have 
led to some loss of professional identity and philosoph
ical purpose, have led to dilution and diffusion of 
interpretation's most important and powerful role. 

So what is interpretation's traditional mission? Quite 
simply, PRESERVATION. Interpretation as we know it 
professionally today emerged in the late 19th and early 
20th centuries as a tool of preservation. John Muir 
practiced written interpretation in his struggles to 
preserve the Yosemite area. Enos Mills, father of the 
American nature guiding movement, skillfully used inter
pretation in efforts to preserve areas of the Rocky 
Mountains. Liberty Hyde Baily, principal philosopher of 
the American nature study movement, used interpretation 
for children to preserve rural lifeways. Mr and Mrs 
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Charles Goethe, impressed by the effectiveness of the 
Swiss nature guiding movement, sponsored pioneering 
interpretive programs at Lake Tahoe in 1919 as a con
tribution to preserving America's natural heritage. All 
of these were important ancestors of interpretation. 
All had preservation as their primary mission. 

In 1919 Stephen Mather was engaged in a struggle to 
preserve Yosemite Valley from incompatible development. 
En route to California from the East he stopped over
night at Lake Tahoe where he was awed by the public's 
attraction, and reaction, to the interpretive programs 
of Drs Loye Miller and Harold Bryant, the principal 
interpreters in the Goethes' "Tahoe Experiment." It 
struck him immediately that interpretation was a power
ful force for preservation, and he attempted to get 
Miller and Bryant to accompany him immediately to Yosem
ite to help in the struggle there. They did join the 
Yosemite staff in 1920 and became the first "official" 
interpreters in the National Park System. 

The important point of this story is that interpretation 
was professionally born in the National Park Service as 
an instrument of preservation. This cannot be over-
stressed. At the same time, of course, interpretive 
activities fit in nicely with the Congressional mandate 
that the National Park Service make the parks available 
for public use and enjoyment. So, from 1920 on, inter
pretation grew and evolved as an NPS function, and it 
spread widely to other park and preservation agencies. 
While its character would change with the times, as it 
rightly should, preservation remained the ultimate ob
jective of interpretation. As the NPS administrative 
manual in the 1930s stated: "Through interpretation, 
understanding; through understanding, appreciation; 
through appreciation, protection." 

Over the years additional and often peripheral tasks 
have been assigned to, or assumed by, interpretation, 
making the job more complex and time consuming. Oper
ating in a more complicated and sophisticated national 
and global environment has made the job more chal
lenging. The result has been to cloud and confuse the 
over-riding interpretive mission: preservation. Many 
interpreters and managers have lost sight of this mis
sion and the power of interpretation to accomplish it. 
This has led to the loss of professional identity, 
self-esteem, and effectiveness. 

As interpretation goes into the future, it must re-focus 
on its preservation mission. Nothing more important can 
be said about "where do we go from here." Interpreters 
will still have to carry out multiple tasks, many of 
which seem, and often are, unrelated to preservation. 
Their job will continue to grow more complex in response 
to a more complex world. But if they keep their eyes on 
the goal and direct their efforts toward preservation, 
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they will grow increasingly more effective and feel more 
fulfilled. If managers perceive interpretation in its 
traditional role, recognize its power for accomplishing 
preservation, and encourage it to play out that role, 
they will find their jobs made much easier. A team of 
interpreters and managers re-dedicated to interpreta
tion's traditional mission will be a mighty force for 
the preservation of park resources. 

Does this mean that interpreters should become mere 
preachers of preservation? Should we stop manning in
formation desks, conducting activities or special 
events? Are basic orientation, information, and educa
tion services for visitors no longer important? Quite 
the contrary! These are the essential stages we go 
through and devices we use to communicate the ultimate 
preservation message. Visitors must be aware of park 
resources and feel welcome and comfortable using them. 
They must understand park themes, stories, values, and 
inter-relationships. They must enjoy and appreciate 
park experiences and significance. Awareness, under
standing, and appreciation, usually in that order, are 
prerequisites to public commitment to preservation. And 
most of the day-to-day tasks interpreters carry out are, 
or should be, involved with the prerequisites. In order 
to make those activities meaningful, however, there must 
be an ultimate objective, and that objective should be 
preservation. The simple philosophy of the Swiss nature 
guiding movement which motivated the Goethes to begin 
the Tahoe Experiment sums it up: "What one knows best, 
one loves best." Need we even add that what one loves 
best, one takes care of best? 

Interpreters spend a lot of time, hopefully, learning 
and applying Tilden's "Six Principles." And rightly so. 
But often they forget he concluded that "the six prin
ciples . . . may be after all a single principle. If 
this should be so, I feel certain that the single prin
ciple must be Love." He referred specifically to the 
interpreter's love of resources and visitors. But he 
probably would have agreed with the added notion that a 
principal aim of interpretation is to make visitors 
"fall in love" with park resources, because if we can do 
that, preservation will be far more easily achieved. 

Josh Barkin, long-time naturalist with the East Bay Re
gional Park District in the San Francisco Bay Area, and 
a largely unsung interpretive philosopher (Tilden called 
him the "interpreter's interpreter"), used to say that 
the two principal aims of interpretation were to "boggle 
the visitor's mind, and to make him or her fall in love" 
with resources. Tilden and Barkin taught us much the 
same things, but where Freeman was more academic, Josh 
was more playful. He was a genius of interpretive tech
nique, using romance, adventure, mystery, magic, sur
prise, exploration, discovery, laughing, crying, and 
"miricalizing the common" to lead visitors through the 



Interpretation 

process of awareness, understanding, appreciation, and 
commitment to preservation. As much fun as he had and 
gave, though, his aim was very serious: preservation. 
And he was successful because he touched people and got 
them personally involved. 

But none of this is new. The greatest interpreters in 
the history of the profession, including all of those 
mentioned above, have used these techniques i.nd have had 
preservation as their final goal. Perhaps that goal is 
the main difference between interpreters and entertain
ers or artists. 

So where should we go from here? 

Interpreters and managers should re-dedicate themselves, 
and with a sharp focus, to the historic mission of 
preservation. As the world continues to shrink and more 
and more demands are placed on the planet's natural and 
cultural resources, this mission will become more and 
more important. 

Interpretation must be more involved with communication 
of critical resource issues, threats to resources, and 
resources management processes. We must be more global 
in our thinking, and we must interpret in a broader 
environmental context. As the environment goes, so go 
the parks. No matter how good a job we do of creating 
public appreciation and love of resources; no matter how 
much we develop public commitment to preservation, if 
people are not aware that resources are at risk, they 
cannot take action. Interpretation must play a subtle 
but strong advocacy role for preservation. 

In this vein, we must become active in formal environ
mental education again. Most often in parks we meet the 
visitor only once. But through environmental education 
programs in each of our parks, we can have a continuing 
influence on local populations. By cooperating with 
local schools, we can work with children throughout 
their formative years to instill a deep, action-oriented 
stewardship ethic. 

In fact, interpretation in general must take a more ag
gressive, action-oriented approach to its preservation 
mission. For the most part, we wait for the public to 
come to the parks. Even after visitors are in the 
parks, we wait for them to come to us, at our visitor 
centers or our programs. This is no longer satisfac
tory. We must reach out, be available to visitors where 
they are, as well as waiting for them to come to us. We 
must devise ways of motivating the broadest spectrum of 
our population to come to the parks. And until they 
come, and as a means of getting them to come, we must be 
more active outside the parks, in the local communities 
and regional setting. This is particularly important 
for parks in or near urban areas. 



Interpretation 

To whom should we be reaching out? Everybody! Not just 
those already coming to parks or already sympathetic to 
preservation. Persons who don't come or don't relate to 
parks are those we now need to involve, and those we 
most need to reach with the preservation message. In a 
world of increasing social and economic needs and de
mands, effective preservation requires that all people 
perceive parks as integral and essential parts of their 
daily lives, not just something "nice to have." Inter
preters must become more involved and effective in out
reach programs with local communities, with special 
populations, with park non-users of all kinds. They must 
use their interpretive skills outside as well as inside 
the parks to create an ever-larger constituency for 
preservation. 

Obviously, the job of interpretation is becoming more 
challenging. Increasingly, it requires a renaissance 
mind, renaissance interpreters. Simply being adequately 
versed in subject matter and basic interpretive skills 
is not enough. Interpreters must develop in-depth 
knowledge of subject matter and resources. They must be 
skilled in using a broad array of interpretive techni
ques. They must know more about people, both individ
uals and population groups. They must have a deep 
philosophical understanding of the profession and its 
mission. They must be aware of and sensitive to criti
cal resources issues and threats and to regional, na
tional, and global environmental trends. They must be 
able to synthesize all of these things into effective 
programs and media which result in action-oriented pub
lic sympathies for, and commitment to, stewardship. 
Perhaps above all they must understand themselves and 
their roles in this important task. 

Achieving renaissance interpretation cannot be done by 
interpreters alone. All levels of management must be 
aware of the revitalized preservation role of inter
pretation and work toward significant changes in re
cruitment, training, technical support, and merit promo
tion of interpreters. We must select people who have 
not only subject matter expertise, but also well-rounded 
minds and interests--renaissance minds. We must provide 
increased training opportunities, not only in inter
pretive skills, but also in critical issues, resources 
management, environmental concerns, human psychology, 
and group dynamics. We must support interpreters with 
demographics and visitor-use research. We must provide 
technical personnel to carry out some of the ancillary 
duties now being performed by interpreters--librarians, 
curators, VIP coordinators, accessibility coordinators, 
etc. We must realize interpretation is a career-long 
pursuit. We must find ways to support it as such. 

The lack of realization that interpretation is a career 
profession may be the biggest problem facing the field; 
the problem needing greatest attention. Interpreters 
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who deal with the public can have great impact on public 
attitudes, values, and behavior regarding preservation. 
But they also require great knowledge and skill--knowl
edge of resources, issues, people; multiple interpretive 
skills, etc. It takes many years to develop these at
tributes to their fullest. Yet few people stay in front 
line interpretation very long because there are few fi
nancial or status rewards. Paradoxically, those people 
who deal directly with the public, who have some of the 
greatest potential to affect preservation, who require 
such a broad spectrum of knowledge, skill, and ability 
to do their best work, are some of the lowest paid and 
least recognized people in the preservation business. 

Almost by definition, the highest a front line inter
preter can go is the GS-5 level. The only way up is 
out! After only a few years, interpreters become super
visors, managers, or specialists in order to make better 
salaries. This is counterproductive to the most effec
tive use of interpretation, because, as all managers and 
supervisors know, these too are full-time jobs. Much 
of our best interpretive talent and experience is con
stantly being bled, usually "upward" into supervision 
and management. Those who choose to stay are often 
demoralized by low pay and lack of recognition, and 
their ranks are supplemented by novices. The cycle 
repeats itself as novices become more proficient. So we 
continue to have a situation where some of our most 
important preservation work is being done by the least 
recognized and rewarded, or the least experienced and 
least trained. This situation is unacceptable if pre
servation is our most important mission. 

As we go into the future, interpreters and managers 
should work together to find a way out of this dilemma, 
to find a way to keep interpreters in their important 
front-line jobs for their entire careers. Perhaps the 
way is to establish interpretation as a true profession, 
to establish apprentice, journeyman, and master levels 
of interpretation, to allow interpreters to progress 
through these levels based on peer review as well as 
experience, and to be paid for their skill and experi
ence levels in front-line interpretation: GS 5-7 for 
apprentices, GS 9-11 for journeymen, and GS 12-13 for 
masters. In this scheme, interpreters would remain on 
the front line and be paid for their skill and experi
ence; they would not necessarily become supervisors or 
managers who have their own grade progressions. Rather, 
front line interpretation would have its own grade or 
pay progression scale based on interpretive knowledge, 
skill, and ability. Masters might train apprentices 
or develop interpretive media, but master interpreters 
would remain full-time interpreters. This is one way. 
There are probably others. But some way must be found 
to keep the best and most experienced interpreters in 
the field carrying out the preservation mission with all 
segments of the population. 
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It is obvious that if interpretation is to reach all 
segments of the population, it will need more resources. 
While it is not fashionable to ask for more staff and 
money for interpretation, we would be professionally 
remiss if we did not do so. We can do a better job with 
more money and more staff, especially in combination 
with some of the recommendations discussed above. It's 
as simple as that! So let's say it. But let's say it 
by convincing managers, and perhaps Congress, that our 
central mission is preservation, that we can do the job 
more effectively than anyone else because we deal di
rectly with the public. And let's demonstrate that we 
can do it, not just talk about it. Finally, let's al
ways make the most effective uses of the resources we do 
have, and let's multiply our efforts. 

Probably one of the biggest considerations for the 
future of interpretation is finding ways to multiply our 
efforts. We need to place more emphasis on the use of 
partnerships and cooperative ventures with universities, 
Elderhostel, scouts, cooperating associations, arts 
organizations, sports outfitters, concessionaires, and 
other segments of the society. We need to make greater 
use of the electronic and print media. We need to con
centrate more, through workshops and seminars, on teach
ing teachers and other group leaders to interpret for 
their own groups. We need to help visitors become their 
own interpreters by teaching skills workshops in recrea
tion or natural history, or developing do-it-yourself 
guides to historical resources and other park features. 
We need to increase the quality and scope, as well as 
quantity, of VIP services. Hopefully future issues of 
Interpretation will explore some of these methods in 
depth, and hopefully future training courses and inter
pretive conferences will focus on them. 

One of the strengths of the National Park Service has 
been its ability to move into the future while main
taining its strengths and traditions from the past. 
That approach should be used by interpretation now, and 
this essay has proposed that approach. Borrowing the 
successful NPS Mission 66 strategy of three decades ago, 
interpretation might cast its future in a Mission 2000 
scenario. Let's clearly define our mission for the 21st 
century, and let's clearly spell out needed reforms and 
resources to conduct that mission. Some have been dis
cussed above. There are doubtless many others, such as 
the need to provide every unit in the National Park 
System with state-of-the-art visitor centers, exhibits, 
audio-visuals, publications, and other interpretive 
facilities and media. Some reforms and resources, such 
as these, will require significant funding support, but 
they, like those of Mission 66, can be accomplished if 
we justify and present them with vision and boldness. 
Others will require' only our own efforts of re-thinking 
and re-dedication to the best of what we are and can be. 
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Interpreting the Williamsburg Heritage 

William J Tramposch 
Director of Interpretive 
Education and Special 
Program Officer 

The Colonial Williamsburg 
Foundation* 

Lately, history museums have become exciting places in 
which to work, for America's interest in the so-called 
"new social history" has wrought major changes to in
stitutions. The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation, Amer
ica's largest and oldest outdoor history museum, is no 
exception. 

"New social history" is an academic term that is cer
tainly appropriate to an academic setting, for there it 
is still relatively "new." But, the concept is hardly 
new to museum workers. More than one hundred years ago 
Henry Mercer, for example, was collecting ordinary 
artifacts of everyday people. Today, his collections 
are hung, stacked, and tucked into one of America's most 
extraordinary cabinets of curiosities, the Mercer Museum 
in Doylestown, Pennsylvania. Mercer was just one ex
ample of how early museums began to awaken peoples' 
interest in "social history." 

Similarly, Dr Edward Alexander, during his final years 
of service at Colonial Williamsburg in the early 1970s, 
surveyed visitors and found that the daily lives of 
ordinary people was chief on their list of interests. 
Consequently, an extensive program of "life on the 
scenes" was planned to complement the galaxy of crafts 
programs that were already in place. America's interest 
in "social history" has grown meteorically since Alexan
der's time. To match that growth the Colonial Williams
burg Foundation has expanded its programs and its ex
perimentation with new forms of interpretation. 

Research, of course, is at the base of these develop
ments . Currently our institution employs no fewer than 
forty scholars in the fields of social history, archi
tecture, archeology, and collections. The cornerstone 
of the recent research effort has been the York County 
Project, an effort funded by the National Endowment for 
the Humanities that has allowed us to scrutinize and 
cross-reference the records of thousands of individuals 
(many of whom were slaves) in the immediate Williamsburg 
area. This computerized search has allowed us to de
velop more personal insights into people's lives, such 
as what they wore and what goods they consumed. 

*The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation is an extensive 
and diverse enterprise incorporating 173 acres of his
toric area, 500 buildings, three large hotel complexes, 
golf courses, and 3,500 acres of surrounding green 
space. The institution presently employs a paid staff 
of 3,600 persons and-has an annual operating budget in 
excess of $110 million. Historical and interpretive 
programs consumes one-tenth of the total budget. 
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One of the most efficient interpretive conduits through 
which the York County Project findings reach the public 
is the African-American Programs Department. Surely, 
planters and tradesmen lived and worked in the buildings 
of Williamsburg, but scarcely a brick or plank was put 
into its place without black hands. Half of the popula
tion of our town was black. The department grew out of 
a need to assure that virtually every site in the His
toric Area more actively interpret the contributions of 
blacks. Today, the African History Programs Department 
offers special tours, music programs, story-telling, and 
domestic interpretive activities, among others. 

Furthermore, our architects have recently finished an 
extensive search for extant slave housing in the south
east. The findings have been used by our own house-
wrights to build a complex of slave quarters at the 
Carter's Grove Plantation, an original 18th-century 
site, 7 1/2 miles from the Historic Area, on the banks 
of the James River. 

Teaching History at Colonial Williamsburg 
Education program planning at Colonial Williamsburg has 
developed into a fine art during the past ten years--
virtually no program survives without intense scrutiny 
by various program planning teams. 

In a sense, the educational planning process is also a 
response to the new social history, for it evolved from 
a comparatively static interpretive plan that served us 
well in the 1960s and 1970s. Then, interpretive pro
grams at Colonial Williamsburg were developed around the 
the "six appeals:" architecture, furniture and furnish
ings, gardens and greens, crafts, history and heritage, 
and preservation research. But, the new "social his
tory" brings with its interest in the common, the need 
to know more about changes over time. Consequently, our 
theme is now "Becoming Americans." We direct the pub
lic's attention more to the process of change in a per
iod when two immigrant cultures (one black, the other 
white) were evolving into yet another culture with dis
tinctive differences from those they left behind. 

Now that we have a revised picture of what it is we 
would like to teach, we focus our attentions even more 
than before on how to teach. Dr Dennis 0'Toole, Vice 
President of Historic Area Programs and Operations has 
led extensive discussions on this topic of interpretive 
methodology. Through these discussions, we concluded 
that "interpretations, should be inclusive, connected, 
and change-conscious, that all members of Williamsburg's 
18th-century society should be included in our inter
pretations, not just an elite few," and that interpreta
tions "should connect the site and place we are inter
preting to other places and other people in our town." 
Finally, we believe that effective interpretations are 
"artfully crafted to achieve these ends." 
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Developing Effective Interpreters: "Training?" 
Colonial Williamsburg takes seriously its commitment to 
the training of its five hundred paid interpreters. The 
13-member Department of Interpretive Education serves 
the needs of our four major interpretive groups: His
toric Trades Department, Company of Colonial Performers, 
Historical Interpretation Department (tours and building 
interpretations), and Visitor Aides (offering outdoor 
interpretations and guidance to the visitor). The title 
"interpretive education" is a carefully chosen one be
cause interpreters are not "trained." Interpreters, 
"craft" interpretations based on an understanding of the 
facts and the skills needed to communicate them in in
teresting and provocative manners. In other words, as 
Freeman Tilden said, "Interpretation is an art . . . ," 
and consequently, interpretive education programs here 
tend to "guide" interpreters in their own professional 
growth, rather than to "train" them. 

When an interpreter joins our staff, he/she participates 
in preliminary interpretive education, which introduces 
them to the content and skills required of all Colonial 
Williamsburg Foundation interpreters. After this intro
duction, more extensive programs help interpreters to 
become more conversant with particular sites. In most 
cases as many as 150 hours of training occur before new 
interpreters are allowed to go before our public. 

Furthermore, all permanent interpreters participate in 
what is called Core Curriculum. This extensive program 
(with its 20-page catalogue) resembles a college cur
riculum in that it builds upon a required "general 
studies" foundation and eventually affords interpreters 
more and more latitude in their choices. Electives this 
coming year, for example, range from independent study 
groups to a field trip to Great Britain to study outdoor 
history museums. The Core Curriculum is now in its 
eight year and has met well our objectives of empha
sizing what it is that all interpreters here have in 
common and need to know. 

In addition to these basic and advanced programs of our 
Core Curriculum, the Department of Interpretive Educa
tion distributes to all interpreters a bi-monthly news
letter entitled, The Interpreter, which has won an award 
of merit from the American Association of State and 
Local History. Another bi-monthly newsletter called 
Questions & Answers responds to the myriad of inquiries 
visitors make and which often require special research. 

The above programs assist us greatly in disseminating 
information. Other programs assist with the development 
of communication skills. We are very proud, for ex
ample, of one of these programs entitled, "Interaction 
Interpretation." This course, which will be highlighted 
in the upcoming September AASLH meeting in Rochester, 
New York, had it beginning in 1981, when a group of 
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crafts interpreters assembled to try to answer the ques
tion, "What exactly is it that makes for effective com
munication in Craft Shops?" Familiar with Tilden, their 
discussions began where he had left off. After three 
years of weekly meetings, this group emerged with a 
intensive three-day seminar in which every member of the 
Historic Trades Department has since participated. Cur
rently, the program is being refined to serve the needs 
of our other interpretive departments. John Caramia, 
Assistant Director of Interpretive Education, guides 
this project. 

Using the technique of behavior modelling, a facilitator 
(with the help of videotapes) leads a group of six (no 
more) interpreters through the "key principles" of 
interpretation. Interpreters observe these principles 
being used in recorded interpretations and discuss how 
well they were employed. Every member of the group then 
participates actively in role playing sessions and sub
sequent discussions about their interpretations. At the 
program's end, not only has one developed an apprecia
tion for the finer points of interpretation, but has 
also established a closer association with professional 
colleagues in interpretation. 

Conclusion 
There are many other interpretive education and program 
issues that we are presently exploring. Among them are 
the intricate questions of orientation and the evalua
tion of visitor programs. Also, we wonder, how might we 
better recognize the needs of our returning devoted 
audiences? As we continue to develop a better under
standing of these issues, we look forward to reading 
this new and important National Park Service journal. 
And, through it, I am certain that we'll discover more 
and more effective ways of interpreting our heritage. 


